BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 28th July 2022

192/22
PRESENT:


Cllrs Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Dave Karlin, Frank Speed and Chris Watkin.  

193/22
IN ATTENDANCE:

County Cllr Northcott.


PCSO Colin Hodgkinson.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

194/22
In the absence of Cllr Bettley-Smith Cllr Daly took the Chair.

195/22
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Berrisford (away), Bettley-Smith (away), Drakakis-Smith (away), Ecclestone (family) and Owen (other commitment).

196/22
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items. No interests were declared at this point.

197/22
There were no members of the public present to engage in public participation.

198/22
PCSO Hodgkinson presented a report on police actions over the past month.  Waste oil had been stolen from a local public house and this was under investigation.  Checks were being carried out in response to vehicles being driven on the cricket ground.  A report had been received of a suspicious incident where a person had been seen in the Wrinehill area in the early hours possibly in connection with theft from a vehicle.  A mini digger had been stolen in Betley but had been retrieved.



The new operating model for Staffordshire Constabulary with a move back toward more local policing units was still a work in progress with the allocation of staff to posts yet to be fully completed.  One feature of the new model was that initial investigation of local low-level crime would be PCSO-led in the future.

199/22
Members considered the Minutes of the meeting of 23rd June.  The Clerk reported that he had received a number of suggested amendments to the minutes of the meeting of 23rd June which fell into three categories:



a) typing corrections, which had been incorporated into the minutes for signature;



b) three additions/ rewordings to clarify minutes or to include items previously agreed but which had been missed by the Clerk in drawing up the draft minutes (these related to minutes 153, 170 and 173;



c) a number of suggested further amendments from a member.  Having consulted his manuscript notes from the meeting the Clerk felt that the draft minutes were an accurate account but it was clearly a matter for members to determine whether any of the suggested further amendments should be approved as a true record. 


Additionally, since providing his briefing to the Chairman and Vice-Chairman the Clerk had noticed three further typing errors which required correction, and a member indicated a further example.


RESOLVED that subject to the corrections listed below the draft minutes of the meeting of 23rd June as circulated [i.e. including the matters referred to in a) and b) above] be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.





Sub Heading to the Minutes: “22nd June” to read “23rd June”;




Minute 152: “adjoined” to read “adjoins”;





Minute 169: “prgramme” to read “programme”;





Minute 173: “commented” to read “comment”.

200/22
Members considered the Minutes of the meeting of 15th July. Again the Clerk had received a number of suggested amendments from a member.  Having consulted his manuscript notes from the meeting the Clerk felt that the draft minutes were an accurate account.  The member had asked for their abstention from the vote on Minute 189 to be recorded in the Minutes.  Although there was a provision for votes to be recorded within the Council’s Standing Orders (S.O.9) this had to be requested at the time and could not be used after the event.  The member had also asked for an amendment to be made to the footnote to the Minutes but this was not possible as the footnote recorded the submission to the Borough Council which had already been made.  However it was clearly a matter for members to determine whether any of the suggested amendments should be approved as a true record. 

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 15th July be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.

201/22
The Clerk reported on matters dealt with as Urgent Business since the last meeting.  Various matters had been reported to members as they had arisen and invoices had been paid as appropriate (itemised later on the Agenda).  In addition formal exercise of Standing Order 26 had been used to further amend the resolution from the minutes of the meeting of 15th July following guidance from Borough Cllr Gary White and the Licensing Officer and after consultation with the Chairman.

202/22 The Clerk listed Action Points from the June meeting as follows:



161 - Rodger Avenue waste collection issues - Borough Council was considering potential measures to ease the problem;



163 - Wastewater Treatment Works - planning approval granted;



172 - water connection to Sandy Croft - still outstanding;



173 - the Clerk understood that permission was not normally required for the removal of domestic hedges;



173 - Memorial Garden noticeboard - repairs to take place after the July meeting;



174 - Jubilee photographs - permission had been granted for appropriate use (i.e. photographs taken within private properties, or which might cause upset or embarrassment not to be used).

203/22
The Chairman & Vice-Chairman had nothing to report which had not already been circulated to members or would be covered by the agenda.

204/22
Clerk advised members that the Council had received an invitation to the Borough Licensing Committee meeting to consider the application at Betley Court Farm.  The Council would need to determine whether they wished to be represented at the meeting, if so by whom, and what statement should be made by any such representative.

[Cllr Speed declared a personal interest in the matter and indicated that if there was any

substantive discussion of the matter he would declare a prejudicial interest and withdraw from the meeting.]


RESOLVED
a) that the Parish Council should be represented at the meeting;





b) that the Parish Council be represented by Cllr Richard Head;





c) that although Cllr Head had chosen not to attend the meeting of 15th July as he felt that his connections to the applicant’s family were such as to constitute a prejudicial interest he would, at the Licensing Committee, merely be presenting the view of the Council rather than any personal position and members felt that this would be appropriate (this view was shared by the Clerk);





d) that Cllr Head’s role would be to explain the Council’s position as previously set out and to answer any questions raised by Committee members or other participants at the meeting and that he would not introduce any new information, observation or comment.

205/22
County Councillor Northcott presented his report which included the following:



Council had met on 21st July.  The Household Support Fund was to be extended with 1/3 allocated to families and children and 1/3 to pensioner support.  Health and Social Care responsibilities had been merged from 1st July into the new Integrated Care Board (ICB).



415 highway faults had been repaired, with 206 new reports received.  Extra funding had been secured from the sale of assets but the work that could be done was being impacted both by rising prices and limited availability of materials.



Take-up of apprenticeships had collapsed during Covid but were now reviving with 205 businesses providing over 400 apprenticeships.  The Univeral Credit claimant figure for the 18-24 age group was now 2,505, only 90 more than pre-Covid.



The Council had committed to a programme to meet the 4% non-connectivity in the county and had borrowed £440,000 for new enterprise units in Newcastle-under-Lyme BC jointly with the Borough’s town funding programme.



Recycling centres were to be taken back in house and there were plans to improve the layout at Leycett.



The Staffordshire Leaders Board had held its first meeting to improve joint working between the County Council and the eight Boroughs.



There had been some spikes in Covid rates, particularly in Stoke, but overall numbers in hospital having risen from 70 to 300 had now fallen to around 120 and no deaths had been recorded in the care sector.



Locally he had met with highway officers and there were currently 41 outstanding jobs locally on the system.  He had held site meetings regarding Checkley Lane  and three options were under consideration:




Kerbing;




Direct drainage pipes with silt traps;




As above but with an additional Armco barrier for the bankside.



There would be a further meeting, a proposal would be brought forward, and then funding would need to be secured.  This might involve a combination of highways funding, Environment Agency funding, and flood management money.  He hoped that a scheme could be determined in the next two to four weeks which could then go to Cabinet for approval with the hope that the work could be carried out before winter.



The Clerk asked whether Amey was still the Council’s highways contractor as he had seen a suggestion that the contract had ended.  Cllr Northcott confirmed that Amey was still the contractor but was now subject to a closer level of supervision.



A member raised a concern regarding the replacement of a streetlight in the centre of the village which had been resited toward the road edge and was a very bright LED light.  Was it now practice to use LED lighting?  Cllr Northcott confirmed that all replacement lighting would now be LED.  Regardless of the energy efficiency the member felt that the siting and brightness of the lighting was not an asset to the Conservation Area.

206/22
There was no Borough Councillor report.

207/22
The only report from outside bodies was from Cllr Head who advised that the Village Hall Committee had entered into a two year agreement to allow access for work traffic to the Wastewater Treatment Works which would then be subject to renegotiation.  The Trustees were pleased to have been able to secure retention of the Horse Chestnut tree and a Bug Hotel which had been installed.

208/22
The Clerk advised there were no current planning applications to consider.

209/22
The Clerk reported that the following planning decision notices had been issued:




22/00390 Streetworks pole, antennae, cabinets etc Checkley Lane, Wrinehill - PERMITTED




22/00091 Equine stables and manege, Doddlespool Cottage, Balterley - PERMITTED




21/01053/CPO Widening of access etc., Wastewater Treatment Works, Betley - PERMITTED

210/22
The Clerk advised that an application to establish whether prior approval for a single-storey rear extension at Allandale, Main Road, Betley had been submitted.  This would only become a matter for the Council if the determination was such that a planning application was deemed necessary.  The Clerk also confirmed that works currently underway at The Spinney had the benefit of planning consent and had been considered by the Parish Council at the appropriate time.

211/22
The Clerk advised that the Annual Internal Audit Report 2021-22 had been completed and that the Internal Auditor had expressed full confidence in the Council’s financial arrangements.



RESOLVED that the Annual Internal Audit Report 2021-22 be received.
212/22
Members considered the Annual Governance Statement for 2021-22.  



RESOLVED that the Annual Governance Statement for 2021-22 be approved and signed by the Chairman (of the meeting) and Clerk.
213/22
Members considered the Annual Accounting Statement for 2021-22.



RESOLVED that the Annual  Accounting Statement for 2021-22 be approved and signed by the Chairman (of the meeting) and Clerk.
214/22
Reports on highway and footpath issues prepared by members had been circulated to all councillors.



RESOLVED that the reports be received for further consideration at the next meeting and that the members involved be thanked for their work.
215/22
Cllr Head tabled a paper prepared by members of the Neighbourhood Plan Working Group (NPWG) on the implementation and monitoring of the Plan.  There was no point having a Neighbourhood Plan (NP) if it was not being applied and two residents who were members of the NPWG and had a professional background in planning had put together a framework using a traffic light system which could be used to assess planning applications and planning policy proposals against the NP.  Encouragingly it was clear that the County and Borough Councils were already recognising policies within the NP when considering relevant applications.



RESOLVED that the Implementation and Monitoring Document be approved in principle and that a (steering) Monitoring Group be established initially comprising Cllr Richard Head, Mr Joe Berman and Mr Mick Padmore to develop the principles contained therein.  Other members, or further residents, could be invited to participate by the initial members.
216/22
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.




Watering at Sandy Croft remained an issue particularly given recent weather conditions.  Members who had helped with wateringwere thanked for their efforts.  Members were advised of possible sources of grant funding aimed at climate action, the natural environment and air quality which might potentially be used to provide distributed watering once the mains connection was in place.  It was also noted that the plum trees seemed to cope with dry conditions more effectively and it might be wise to increase the proportion of plum trees on the site.



The Clerk advised that he had received requests to place promotional signage on the Memorial Garden by the Show and Cricket Club Committees.  Since these were in accordance with the Council’s policies and past practice he had, in consultation with the Chairman and/or Vice-Chairman, granted permission.

217/22
Members considered the deployment of the speed monitoring equipment and means of securing data and it was agreed that although the devices continued to be effective there was a need to make progress on the retrieval of data.  Cllrs Daly and Karling would progress as appropriate.

218/22
Area issues raised by members were considered. 



The Clerk advised that, as in previous years, arrangements had been made to cut back the epicormal growth and to sweep the pavement at The Wilderness prior to the date of the Betley Show.

219/22
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting.  




A resident had written to the Clerk asking whether the security of the electricity supply would be strengthened if the supply was by underground rather than overhead cabling, prompted by some works being carried out to poles which no longer met modern standards.  It was appreciated that the supply was not infrequently disrupted by overhead cables being damaged by trees or in high winds but that there would also be significant disruption while the necessary work to place the cables below ground was carried out.



RESOLVED that the Clerk write to Western Power Distribution to ask for their future plans in this area.



A resident had written to the Clerk expressing concern that the passage of a locally-owned steamroller along Main Road could be causing damage to properties.  Members were uncertain whether damage was in fact caused and, in any event, a properly licensed vehicle - of whatever nature - had a right to use the highway and there therefore seemed no appropriate action that could be taken by the Council.

220/22
The Clerk had circulated to members a list of invoices to hand and payments due, and the Financial and Bank Statements to date.   He also advised members of the receipt of a donation of £100 from the Betley Trust toward the cost of the Platinum Jubilee books to be supplied to local schoolchildren.


RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following : 

G Griffiths

Salary

£   644.10
1557





b) that the Financial Statement be received;





c) that the Bank Statement, having been inspected by the Chairman be noted and the reconciliation verified and be signed by the Chairman;





d) that the Betley Trust be thanked for their kind donation.

221/22
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

222/22
Date of next meeting: Thursday 22nd September 2022.
